
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
March 11th, 2013
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:05 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk-Treasurer
Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Residents & Visitors:
Doug Brewer



Beth Mills



Donn Smith



Sara Stramel
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone.





Residents Forum
Nothing presented.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved  the Council Meeting Minutes for January 14th, 2012 by a vote of 3-0.
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He expressed disappointment that a recent copper gutter theft had been reported.  
Marshall Russo commented that a resident reported suspicious vehicle stopping in front of his home at 7120 Pennsylvania Street.  The resident took a digital photograph of the white van and sent it to Marshall Russo.   Marshall Russo stated that any resident seeing this vehicle should immediately call 9-1-1.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek reported the following:
1. The Drainage project at 73rd - Pennridge should commence this spring.
2. The Drainage project on Pennsylvania Street will follow the 73rd – Pennridge Project
3. DPW contractors have 60 days to complete the drainage projects.
4. Attorney Sue Beesley obtained the necessary Right of Entry Permits
5. John Oakley, DPW, is working with Town Engineer Vorisek to address a bigger drainage issue at the creek on Pennridge.   Engineer Vorisek will update the Council at a future meeting.
6. Engineer Vorisek reminded the Council that in April, he will assess maintenance on the roads.  He encouraged residents to report pot-holes.   He plans to present prioritized options to the Council at the May meeting for approval.  When approved, the paving projects should start in June.
Councilor Frey asked if Engineer Vorisek could provide updated Tree Plan for the Pennsylvania Drainage project.  Engineer Vorisek explained that the original documents did not have the details for the trees but the revised plans that were completed by the Design Consultant would have the detail.   He promised to distribute copies to all the Councilors.
Resident asked if the Pennridge drainage project would be block traffic for any length of time.  Engineer Vorisek expressed his opinion that the road would remain open.
Councilor O’Brien asked about right of entry permits for repaving of Pennsylvania.   Residents have sprinkler heads that might have to be relocated.  Engineer Vorisek explained that notification should be given in advance of the work.  
Councilor Frey asked about Utility Markings along Fairway Drive.  Engineer Vorisek was unsure and said that it is difficult to keep track of projects that Utility companies may contract out to qualified companies.   He did express confidence in the subcontractors that the Utility companies use and that there are strict standards that insure the quality of the bonded work.
President Freihofer read some of the Right of Entry permits to reassure that the detail for the drainage projects had no paving specified.   The paving projects would be a separate project to consider.
Councilor O’Brien reported on the March 4th Open House.  Approximately 50  people showed up to review several options to consider for this summer’s paving of Pennsylvania Street.    A second Open House will be conducted before the next Council Meeting in May.    The Councilors agreed to hold the next meeting on Tuesday, March 26th at 8:30 am at the First Congregational Church.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley was not present.   No report was submitted. 
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that DLGF had reinstated the 2013 Budget for the Town.  He explained that DLGF had originally modified the Town Budget over a change in the council special meeting that was not published properly.   CT Taylor explained the date of the meeting had been changed to accommodate councilors schedules and he hadn’t taken the change in meeting date to be an issue.  He apologized for the mistake and was glad to have it corrected by working with DLGF to accept the error.   He restated the importance of providing proper notice for any Council Meetings.
Clerk -Treasurer Taylor submitted the 2012 Annual Report for the Town and reported that the past month had been busy and thanked Assistant Clerk-Treasurer Bernie Bruno for his hard work in submitting information for the Town’s Audit.    The Audit is conducted by Indiana State Board of Accounts every 2 years.  The audit will cover 2010 and 2011.  The audit report should be completed within the next few weeks and will be reported to the Council at the May Council Meeting.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the recent Snow Storms had depleted the budget for snow removal and applying salt on the streets.   As of the Council Meeting the Town had spent $24,000 on snow removal and the past week snow storm would more than likely increase that amount to over the Town’s $30,000 budget.
President Freihofer was going to discuss with Woodmont Condominiums the cost of maintaining trees and shrubs along Pennsylvania St near 64th St.    Clerk-Treasurer Taylor was also going to follow up with a letter to a resident on Pennsylvania St to move construction materials that had been left in front of the house.
Old Business
Nothing to report
 New Business
Councilor O’Brien submitted a proposal for Decorative Street Lights.    He reported that the cost of the lights had been significantly reduced due to negotiating by the City.   The City would maintain the lights and pay the utility bill.   There were 10 lights along Meridian and Spring Mill Road that could be added at a cost of $13,277.
After further discussion,  a motion was made to approve the purchase of the Decorative Street lights.  The vote was 2-1 in favor of the motion.   Councilors O’Brien and Frey voted in favor.  President Freihofer voted against the motion
Councilor Frey brought up a Pennridge parking issue, after hearing from some residents.  She asked that the issue be discussed.  She explained that she was not taking an adversarial position but felt that residents need to share information in order to bring resolution and understanding.
The parking issue developed after Park Tudor purchased a home at 444 Pennridge.  Initially some parking issues occurred when Park Tudor Football games were held on campus and cars parked on Pennridge and occupants would walk to the game via a path that had been created to the campus.  Neighbors complained and Marshall Russo asked about the issue. 
President Freihofer stated that he believed that this was not a regular occurring issue and encouraged residents to communicate with each other as neighbors.   Towing cars is not an issue as it is not against the law to park along the street.  
President Freihofer also stated that Dr. Miller will do his best to consider communicating any concerns of residents.  
Discussion followed with safety and service as important issues to consider.  Two residents spoke about problems that are occurring with meetings being held during the week at the Park Tudor home. When cars park on both sides of the road, larger vehicles cannot get through on the street and Trash pickup couldn’t occur on those days.  Parking off the road has also caused tire tracks on yards and damaged sprinkler heads.  Resident Donn Smith stated that the meetings are occurring weekly and there can be three meetings a day.
President Freihofer offered to act as an intermediary with Park Tudor and suggested that a coffee with neighbors might be worth considering.  Councilors expressed the desire to have information shared and thought that with more communication some solutions could resolve the problem.  Many suggestions were offered.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
Brewer Residence at 177 Pennridge Dr requested a variance on the side lot set back at the February 22nd committee meeting.   Residents Doug Brewer and Sara Stramel presented a diagram of the home and the planned expansion of an attached garage.   They had support of all of their neighbors.   The committee made a recommendation to approve the variance subject to letters being received from neighbors.
Doug Brewer presented the drawings and showed the side setback was 3 ½ ft.   President Freihofer recommended approval and made a motion for approval upon receipt of letters from neighbors.   Council Voted 3-0 in favor of approval.   Attorney Sue Beesley will draft letters for the Brewers to present to the City for the requested variance.
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for February for $20,898.05  and March for $17966.55 
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted February 11, 2013
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  2/7/13-  2/20/13 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 2/21/13- 3/6/13  (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2485
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	84.13 

	2486
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	431.32 

	2487
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2488
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 13032)
	
	1,739.42 

	2489
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (February retainer)
	
	1,000.00 

	2490
	ARW Trucking:
	
	
	
	

	
	12-1061
	
	
	
	1,937.50
	

	
	12-1090
	
	
	
	2,375.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	4,312.50 

	2491
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	
	30.01 

	2492
	Liberty Mutual (audit premium)
	
	
	10.00 

	2493
	Indy Towing Service (Invoice #392523)
	
	125.00 

	2494
	Morphey Construction- signs replacement
	
	2,800.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$20,898.05 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted  March 11, 2013
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  3/7/13-  3/20/13 (est- incl. councilors)
	$6,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 3/21/13- 4/3/13  (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2495
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	84.00 

	2496
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	692.90 

	2497
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2498
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 13149)
	
	427.50 

	2499
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (March retainer)
	
	1,000.00 

	2500
	ARW Trucking:
	
	
	
	

	
	12-1163
	
	
	
	1,000.00
	

	
	12-1167
	
	
	
	1,937.50
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	2,937.50 

	2501
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	
	30.00 

	2502
	Delp Printing (Invoice 78195)
	
	
	357.00 

	2503
	Penske Chevrolet (Invoice S335924)
	
	
	43.67 

	  2504
	Terry O’Brien ( postage and printing)
	
	
	228.31

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$17,966.55 


The meeting was adjourned at  8:10 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

